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OPINION AND ORDER

The claimant appeals an administrative law judge’s

opinion filed January 4, 2018.  The administrative law

judge found that the claimant failed to prove she

sustained a compensable injury.  After reviewing the

entire record de novo, the Full Commission finds that

the claimant did not prove she sustained a compensable

injury.  
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I.  HISTORY

The record indicates that Barbara Renee McKinley,

now age 53, became employed as an LPN with the

respondents, Correctional Medical Services, in December

2004.  The claimant testified that she was the

respondents’ “pill room nurse.”  The claimant testified

on direct examination:

Q.  Did you ever observe any burning on the
grounds of CMS?

A.  Yes, ma’am.

Q.  Can you describe what you would observe?

A.  Well, they burned, the construction site,
people burned out by the barn, and burned
materials out by the barn, and they, the
regional maintenance team, which were the
inmates that went off of the prison site,
would bring things, like they would tear down
buildings and stuff, and they would bring them
back to the ground and burn their - what they
didn’t keep.  They went through what they
wanted to keep that was usable, and they
burned what was not.  

The parties stipulated that the claimant was

employed by the respondent-employer on June 19, 2007. 

The claimant testified on direct:

Q.  And on June 19th, 2007, what happened?

A.  Well, I went down in the morning to do my
morning isolation round, pill pass, and I
started passing my, you know, down the
hallway, started passing my pills, and I
smelled some - some smoke, and smoke came in
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on me, and within a minute or two I started
itching and real bad, and my eyes started - I
started feeling funny and started itching, my
eyes started swelling up, and I just hurried
up and finished passing my pills, and had to
go into this little - you had to sign where
you had given your pills, and I hurried up and
went in there and signed them out, and got
back to the infirmary as fast as I could, and
showed the other two nurses that were on duty
that I had - I started breaking out in hives
everywhere and these bumps, and my eyes were
swelling, and I was having some trouble -
difficulty breathing[.]...

Q.  And how long do you think you were in this
smoke?

A.  Probably a couple of minutes.  

According to the record, the claimant presented on

her own to Pinnacle Physicians Group on June 19, 2007. 

The chief complaint was “Pt broke out on legs & arms.” 

A nurse’s handwritten note appeared to indicate, “Acute

allergic reaction to unknown allergen.  Pruritus.”  The

claimant was assessed with “Urticaria.”

Dream Redic-Young testified that she was the

respondent-employer’s Health Service Administrator.  The

respondents’ attorney examined Ms. Redic-Young:

Q.  You’ve heard us talk about the inhalation
or the incident on June 19th of 2007, can you
just tell us your recollection of what
happened that day?

A.  I wasn’t there that day.  I was at a
meeting.  [The Director of Nursing] went out
of the room and came back and said Barbara had
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got some hives and had to leave....[T]hree or
four days later, she still hadn’t came back to
work, and I called her to see how she was
doing.  And at that time, I did the report for
the Workman’s Comp...

Q.  Whose idea was it to get Workers’ Comp
involved?

A.  Mine.  

Q.  Okay.  And why did you volunteer to see if
y’all should get Workers’ Comp involved?

A.  Well, because she was still off from work,
she said she still had hives, and she said she
thought it came from the smoke, or when she
went down and came back from the smoke, so
that’s why....

Q.  There’s also been some testimony about
what was being burned, if anything was being
burned that day.  Did you do any kind of
investigation or ask around - 

A.  Yes, I did.

Q.  - as to what happened that day?

A.  I did.  I asked Mr. Reed, who was the
warden, if he knew of anything that was being
burned that day, and I told him what had
happened to Ms. McKinley.  And he said he
didn’t know of anything.  He said, “We’re
doing construction,” he said, “so it could’ve
been something burning.”  And I asked
construction, and they didn’t have a log or
anything of anything that was burning....

Q.  So were you able to obtain any written
documentation or anything that described what
was being burned that day, if anything was
being burned?

A.  No....They had no documentation.  
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The record indicates that Dream Redic-Young

prepared a “Workers Compensation - First Report Of

Injury Or Illness” on July 2, 2007.  The First Report Of

Injury indicated that the date of injury was June 19,

2007, and that the alleged injury occurred while the

claimant was “passing out medicine.”  The First Report

indicated, “After the EE returned from the isolation

unit, she complained of a rash on both arms, abdomen,

sides, and hips.  She also experienced itching and

burning in both eyes.”      

The parties stipulated that the respondents

“initially paid some medical expenses.”  Dr. Michael K.

Atta examined the claimant on July 5, 2007:

The patient is a 42-year-old LPN with the
Correctional Medical Services in Malvern.  She
states that on June 19th 2007 at about
10:00 a.m. she was walking past the prison
showers, which were being cleaned at the time. 
She also states that there was an outside
fire, which was burning at the same time.  She
was exposed to both fumes from the smoke as
well as fumes from the cleaning fluids.  She
immediately developed shortness of breath as
well as a skin rash....Currently, she states
that the shortness of breath is much better. 
She denies any wheezing....

Examination of the patient’s skin reveals a
generalized macular papular rash all over her
body, which is reddened.  It is not tender to
touch.  There does not appear to be any skin
breaks.  There is no blanching....Auscultation
of the patient’s chest revealed normal breath
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sounds without any wheezing or rales.  Primary
function testing revealed normal spirometry.

Dr. Atta’s assessment was “Generalized allergic

skin reaction....”  Dr. Atta kept the claimant off work

and arranged for a consultation with a dermatologist. 

Dr. Adam Stibich reported on July 13, 2007, “This 42-

year-old white female presents for an allergic reaction

that started at work last Tuesday on her right axilla

with history of hives.  Examination:  “Multiple

erythematous urticarial plaques to arms, legs and trunk. 

Diagnosis: Urticaria.”  Dr. Stibich prescribed

medication.  

The claimant treated with Dr. Joseph W. Matthews on

July 24, 2007:

Barbara McKinley is a 42 year old female nurse
employed by the Ouachita County Correctional
Facility Infirmary.  On June 19, 2007 Mrs.
McKinley went to the isolation unit to
dispense medications to the patients in that
area.  When she walked into the unit there was
contamination by smoke from burning trash
outside the unit.  She states that the trash
is from a new addition that is being
constructed nearby.  

Within a few minutes she developed generalized
urticaria which has not responded to treatment
with doses of Kenalog or high doses of oral
steroid therapy.  She does not respond to
adrenaline injections or any other medications
which is certainly contrary to any ordinary
urticarial reaction.  
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Upon physical exam her blood pressure was
150/84.  Her face was flushed presumably from
taking large doses of steroids.  The exam was
within normal limits except for a rather heavy
white coating of the tongue and strongly
increased second heart sound on the lower left
sternal border with an increased heart rate of
approximately 80 beats per minute.

I did notice some urticarial lesions on her
skin in various areas and resolving urticarial
lesions on the insides of her arms.  There was
nothing particularly different or unusual
about these reactions compared to any ordinary
urticarial lesion....

I am recommending that she begin Sinequan 25
mg one tablet in the evening to relieve
itching....

I have asked her to obtain material and safety
data sheets from the infirmary where the
cleaning agents were apparently inhaled along
with the smoke at the time of her abrupt
attack of urticaria.  I have also asked her to
make arrangements to have the supervisor of
the construction site to investigate what sort
of materials are being burned and give us the
material and safety data sheets on these items
as well.  

Dr. Lindsay L. Enns, UAMS Dermatology Clinic,

reported on November 13, 2007, “43-year-old white woman

referred to our clinic for chronic urticaria.  The

patient had a breakout at work on June the 19th.  She

states they were burning something outdoors and she

began itching and then developed a generalized rash. 

She has been put on systemic steroids....I did a limited

skin exam today of the patient’s face and upper
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extremities.  She is clear with no evidence of hives.” 

Dr. Enns assessed “Chronic urticaria.”  

The claimant treated at Pinnacle Physicians Group

on February 21, 2008.  The assessment included

“Inhalation injury” and “Allergic reaction.”  A

Radiology Report on February 21, 2008 indicated, “No

infiltrate or effusion is seen on either view. 

Increased vascular markings are noted most prominent on

the right.  A few scattered air bronchograms are

appreciated.  Impression: No acute pulmonary disease.”  

Dr. Brian Owens reported on May 18, 2008, “Given

the degree of inspiration, the transverse cardiac

diameter and pulmonary vasculature are felt to be within

normal limits.  No definite focal alveolar disease is

seen.  Costophrenic angles appear sharply defined.  No

pneumothorax.  Status post cholecystectomy.  Impression: 

1.  Somewhat limited exam due to submaximal inspiration. 

However, no definite acute cardiopulmonary process.”  

Dr. Absalom H. Tilley signed a Radiology Report on

July 14, 2008: “No infiltrate or effusions are seen on

either view.  Some increased interstitial markings are

noted bilaterally with cephalization of vasculature and

a few air bronchograms.  Heart size is normal. 
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Impression: Early interstitial lung disease with no

acute pulmonary disease.”

Dr. Matthews reported on August 12, 2008, “We first

saw Mrs. McKinley for allergy consultation on July 17,

2007.  The case is an unusual one in that she abruptly

developed generalized urticaria and intense itching

while she was at work at the Ouachita County

Correctional Facility Infirmary.  When we saw her she

had numerous urticarial lesions on the body.  She had

earlier received what I would consider an adequate

therapy for an attack of urticaria which included an

injection of Kenalog and oral steroids plus

antihistamines.  She did not respond to these

medications which is quite unusual....Unfortunately she

has shown refractoriness to all of the medications

including corticosteroids.  Mrs. McKinley and her

husband are extremely well motivated and genuinely nice

people and they have made every effort to comply with my

attempts to take away the drug that is causing her

problems....For the circumstances mentioned above I

think she would certainly qualify for financial benefits

for an illness that is incapacitating as a consequence

of the medications needed to control it.”  
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Dr. Jennifer M. Myers, UAMS Dermatology Clinic,

reported on September 2, 2008, “Ms. McKinley is a 43-

year-old white female with a history of chronic

idiopathic urticaria for the past year.  She is severely

debilitated due to this condition....She will continue

to be unable to work until the exact etiology of her

condition is elucidated.  She has had an extensive

workup thus far.  We are referring her to pulmonology 

as she is currently reporting residual coughing/

intermittent dyspnea.”  

Dr. Christopher L. John began treating the claimant

on September 23, 2008 and gave the impression, “1. 

Urticaria possibly due to inhalation of an allergen.  2. 

Burning sensation in the chest, as yet not diagnosed. 

3.  Joint pain.”  Dr. John planned additional diagnostic

testing, and he reported on October 6, 2008:

Barbara McKinley is a patient, who was self-
referred for evaluation of a chronic
persistent burning sensation in her chest
following smoke inhalation.

Evaluation of the patient so far, has shown no
significant lung disease present.

Her recent bronchoscopy was within the normal
range.  Her chest x-ray is normal and her
simple spirometry showed a restrictive defect
with no evidence of obstructive airway
disease.



MCKINLEY - F707572 11

Full Pulmonary Function is pending, which will
include true lung volumes and DLCO, but at
this point in time I have no evidence of a
severe underlying pulmonary disorder related
to the smoke inhalation.  

In relation to her medication, the patient is
taking a large number of medications, all of
which have sedating effects.  These would
include Doxepin, Zanaflex, Darvocet, Allegra,
Hydroxyzine and Benadryl.  A combination of
these medications is unusual and will
certainly contribute to her lack of energy and
lack of motivation, in terms of going out and
about.  

The ethicasy (sic) of taking several different
antihistamines together is also doubtful, as
ordinarily they all work in a similar manner,
all being H1 receptor blockers.  I suspect,
therefore that adding more than one of these
agents to the other, is doing nothing other
than increasing the potential for side affects
(sic).  

The claimant followed up with Dr. John on

October 28, 2008:

I reviewed the results of her pulmonary
function test with her today.  They did show
some evidence of airway obstruction, which was
not visible on previous testing.  There is
nothing to suggest any severe lung disease.

I have reviewed the bronchoscopy with her and
suggested there was no structural abnormality.

Urticaria appears to be a persistent problem. 
I suggested she followup with her allergist in
this regard, but have warned her that chronic
urticaria can sometimes be extremely difficult
to treat....

Dermatological Exam.
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No skin rash or abnormal hyper or
hypopigmentation is noted....

There is no evidence of abnormal
lymphadenopathy.  

Dr. John assessed “Urticaria,” “Shortness of

Breath,” and “Burning Sensation in Airway.”  Dr. John

planned, “1.  Reassurance that I can find no abnormal

structural problem with her lungs.  2.  I advised her

that the bronchial mucosa was normal.  Bronchoscopy was

normal as well.  3.  I also suggested she try minimizing

her antihistamine therapy to reduce her somnolence.  4. 

I have suggested she continue with the symbicort

inhaler.”  

The claimant followed up at UAMS Dermatology Clinic

on April 7, 2009: “Ms. McKinley is a 44-year-old

Caucasian female with a history of chronic idiopathic

urticaria.  She is severely debilitated due to this

condition, primarily due to the amount of medication

that she has due to the high dose of doxepin that she is

taking.”  A physician assessed “1.  Chronic idiopathic

urticaria....Will see this patient back in one month and

will attempt to decrease her doxepin at that time.”  

A Medical Case Manager corresponded with Dr. Tilley

on August 3, 2009 and queried Dr. Tilley regarding



MCKINLEY - F707572 13

causation of “an alleged inhalation injury sustained on

6/19/07.”  Dr. Tilley completed the questionnaire and

opined, among other things, that there was “a causal

relationship between the treatment” he was providing and

“the event of 6/19/2007.”  Dr. Tilley opined that the

claimant’s medications could not be eliminated, but that

the claimant had “reached a plateau which would indicate

the end of her healing period with regard to this

6/19/2007 event.”  

The parties stipulated that the respondents “paid

temporary disability benefits to the claimant through

September 15, 2009.”

Dr. David J. Hewitt corresponded with the Medical

Case Manager on October 5, 2009:

Forwarded medical records for Ms. McKinley
were reviewed regarding the association of a
chemical/smoke exposure on 6/19/07 with
chronic urticaria and other symptoms.  Based
on review of the forwarded records and other
information, it is my opinion that a causal
relationship between her reported exposure and
current symptoms cannot be supported.  Ms.
McKinley is taking multiple CNS depressant
medications which are the most likely
explanation for her complaint of sedation. 
These include multiple medications for
treatment of urticaria, a muscle relaxant, and
a narcotic pain medication, all of which are
being used on a daily basis.  As suggested by
her providers, this combination of medications
should be reviewed and her treatment optimized
to eliminate sedative side effects as much as
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possible....

There are no objective findings which confirm
a permanent injury secondary to the reported
exposure.  Her skin condition is consistent
with idiopathic chronic urticaria and is not
related to the reported exposure.  She had a
pre-existing history of headache problems
which also would not be related to the
exposure.  Her initial respiratory evaluation
2-3 weeks after the incident showed a normal
PFT and was not consistent with any type of
lung injury....

A causal relationship between the exposure
incident and health effects cannot be
supported due to lack of a known association
between this type of exposure and the
occurrence of urticaria.  Also, the continued
presence of urticaria months after the
reported exposure indicates other etiologies. 
The most likely explanation for her skin
condition is idiopathic chronic urticaria. 
The exposure in question is likely
coincidental with the occurrence of this skin
condition and certainly cannot explain the
continued presence of urticaria in the absence
of an exposure months later.  In approximately
80% of chronic urticaria cases, the cause of
the condition is unknown....

Because a causal relationship between the
reported exposure and current symptoms cannot
be supported, Ms. McKinley is considered to be
at MMI with respect to this incident....Ms.
McKinley appears to have no significant
impairment causally attributable to this
incident which would prevent her from
returning to her prior level of work capacity. 
As discussed above, sedation from medications
she is currently taking likely would affect
her current work capabilities.

The claimant continued follow-up visits with Dr.

Tilley at Pinnacle Physicians Group.  Dr. Matthews
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informed Dr. Tilley on May 20, 2010, “Her overall

appearance is much improved over prior visits.  She is

still requiring a good deal of medication to keep from

developing urticarial lesions.”  Dr. Matthews found “No

evidence of active inflammatory disease in the

respiratory tract or skin.  Recommendations: Continue on

current medications.  I have tried in the past to reduce

her dose of doxepin and each time the result has been

very uncomfortable for her so I believe I will defer on

any further reductions for the present time.”  

Dr. Tilley stated in part on November 5, 2014,

“Mrs. McKinley has not been able to work since June 2007

due to severe relapsing and unrelenting urticaria of

unclear etiology.  Aside from me, she has seen several

specialists all of whom agree that her disease process

is uncurable and at best controlled with maintenance

medications.”  

A Chest Radiograph was taken on August 18, 2016

with the impression, “No acute cardiopulmonary or

radiographic abnormalities.”   

A pre-hearing order was filed on September 19,

2017.  The claimant contended that she was “entitled to

payment of past medical treatment, provision of future
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medical treatment, of temporary total disability

benefits from September 15, 2009 to May 20, 2010, and

permanent total disability benefits commencing on the

end of her healing period.  The claimant reserves all

other issues.”  

The parties stipulated that the respondents “have

now denied and controverted this claim in its entirety.” 

The respondents contended, among other things, “The

claimant did not sustain a compensable injury during the

course and scope of her employment with the respondent-

employer on or about June 19, 2007.  The claimant is not

entitled to medical and/or indemnity benefits.”  

The pre-hearing order indicated that the claimant

agreed to litigate the following issues: “1.  Whether

the claimant is entitled to medical treatment, temporary

total disability benefits from September 15, 2009 until

May 20, 2010, and permanent total disability benefits

commencing at the end of her healing period.  The

claimant reserves all other issues.”  The respondents

agreed to litigate the issue, “1.  Whether the claimant

sustained a compensable injury as a result of an alleged

inhalation incident on or about June 19, 2007.”

Dr. Tilley corresponded with the claimant’s
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attorney on November 16, 2017:

Specifically answering your questions, I do
not believe she had any of the dermatological
or pulmonary complaints prior to June 19,
2007.  Within a reasonable degree of medical
certainty, more likely than not, I believe
that her current dermatological and pulmonary
complaints are directly related to exposure
suffered at work on or about June 19, 2007.  

Do (sic) to the continued relapsing despite
maximum medication, I believe that she will
continue to require strong medication or else
she will have a severe exacerbation of her
symptoms.  Therefore, I do not believe that
she will ever be able to maintain gainful
employment now or at any time in the
foreseeable future.  

There are no treatment recommendations that
she has not already exhausted and no known
additional therapy or treatments that would
benefit her at this time....

I will summarize by saying that I have known
and treated Mrs. McKinley before and after her
exposure, and that she did not have any of her
current problems prior to the exposure.  I do
not believe that she can maintain any type of
gainful employment, either manual or
sedentary, and that she will never be able to
do so.  

Dr. Nancy F. Rector corresponded with the

respondents’ attorney on November 22, 2017:

I reviewed medical records on the above named
litigant from May 1999 through September 11,
2017 and also the November 16, 2017 letter
from Dr. A. H. Tilley to Evelyn E. Brooks. 
This woman had a brief casual, indirect
exposure to smoke from burning scrap
construction material.  The fire and smoke
apparently caused no injuries to anyone else. 
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Mrs. McKinley reported a rash on her arms and
legs on 6-19-07, the day of the exposure.  The
breathing difficulties were reported several
weeks later.  It is very difficult to believe
that this brief exposure caused an inhalation
injury or a chronic skin problem (which has
been diagnosed as chronic urticaria), much
less disability of more than ten years
duration.  She had a thorough pulmonary
evaluation.  The only abnormality found was a
restrictive pattern on pulmonary function
testing.  This means her vital capacity was
less than normal but there was no evidence of
obstruction which is the abnormality seen in
asthma or COPD.  This is a patient effort
dependent test.  I do not see any objective
data to support the long term use of inhaled
bronchodilator and corticosteroid therapy;
however, I have not seen or examined the
patient.  

Regarding the chronic urticaria, she was
evaluated by the Dermatology Clinic at UAMS
and by an allergist.  I never saw descriptions
of urticaria in their notes.  Her records were
also reviewed by a toxicologist who did not
think the exposure was a likely cause of her
problems.  She declined an in person
evaluation with him.  

The side effects of the long list of
medications used for symptom control have
apparently been disabling over the years. 
There are guidelines and treatment protocols
developed by the American Academy of Allergy,
Asthma, and Immunology, American College of
Allergy, and the Joint Council of Allergy and
Immunology.  In reviewing this literature,
treatment options for this diagnosis have not
been exhausted.  

In summary, based on my forty plus years of
practice of internal medicine and pulmonary
disease, it seems unlikely within a reasonable
degree of medical certainty that the brief
random, casual smoke exposure has any relation
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to her chronic medical problems.

A hearing was held on December 1, 2017.  At that

time, the claimant withdrew the issue of temporary total

disability benefits.  The respondents contended that the

claimant’s need for treatment, if any, was idiopathic

and not related to her employment.  

An administrative law judge filed an opinion on

January 4, 2018.  The administrative law judge found

that the claimant “failed to prove she sustained a

compensable injury,” and that the claimant did not prove

she was entitled to additional medical treatment

“causally related to her compensable injury.”  These

findings are obviously incongruous; however, it is well-

settled that it is the duty of the Full Commission to

conduct its own fact-finding independent of that done by

the administrative law judge.  Crawford v. Pace Indus.,

55 Ark. App. 60, 929 S.W.2d 727 (1996).  The Full

Commission makes its own findings in accordance with the

preponderance of the evidence.  Tyson Foods, Inc. v.

Watkins, 31 Ark. App. 230, 792 S.W.2d 348 (1990).  The

claimant in the present matter appeals the

administrative law judge’s findings to the Full

Commission.
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II.  ADJUDICATION

The claimant does not contend that she sustained a

compensable heart or lung injury in accordance with Ark.

Code Ann. §11-9-114(Repl. 2012), or that she sustained a

compensable occupational disease in accordance with Ark.

Code Ann. 11-9-601(Repl. 2012).  The claimant instead

contends that she sustained a compensable injury in

accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102.  Ark. Code

Ann. §11-9-102(4)(Repl. 2012) provides, in pertinent

part:

(A) “Compensable injury” means:
(i) An accidental injury causing internal or
external physical harm to the body ... arising
out of and in the course of employment and
which requires medical services or results in
disability or death.  An injury is
“accidental” only if it is caused by a
specific incident and is identifiable by time
and place of occurrence[.]  

A compensable injury must be established by medical

evidence supported by objective findings.  Ark. Code

Ann. §11-9-102(4)(D)(Repl. 2012).  “Objective findings”

are those findings which cannot come under the voluntary

control of the patient.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(16)(A)(i)(Repl. 2012).  

The employee has the burden of proving by a

preponderance of the evidence that she sustained a
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compensable injury.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(4)(E)(i)(Repl. 2012).  Preponderance of the evidence

means the evidence having greater weight or convincing

force.  Metropolitan Nat’l Bank v. La Sher Oil Co., 81

Ark. App. 269, 101 S.W.3d 252 (2003).  

The Full Commission finds in the present matter

that the claimant did not prove by a preponderance of

the evidence that she sustained a compensable injury. 

As we have discussed, the claimant became employed as an

LPN for the respondents in 2004.  The claimant

distributed medication as part of her work duties.  The

parties stipulated that the employment relationship

existed on June 19, 2007.  The claimant testified that,

while performing her work for the respondents, she

inhaled smoke as a result of burning which the claimant

asserted was taking place on the respondents’ premises.  

Questions concerning the credibility of witnesses

and the weight to be given their testimony are within

the exclusive province of the Commission.  White v.

Gregg Agricultural Ent., 72 Ark. App. 309, 37 S.W.3d 649

(2001).  The Full Commission finds in the present matter

that the claimant was not a credible witness.  There is

no probative evidence corroborating the claimant’s
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testimony that she developed urticaria, viz., hives, as

a result of inhaling smoke at work.  When the claimant

presented on her own to Pinnacle Physicians Group on

June 19, 2007, the claimant did not attribute her

condition to a workplace incident.  The claimant simply

reported that she had “broken out on legs & arms.”  A

nurse reported “Acute allergic reaction to unknown

allergen.  Pruritis.”  The claimant was assessed with

“Urticaria” and there was no indication that this

condition was in any measure attributed to a workplace

incident involving inhalation of smoke.  

The claimant asserts on appeal that she “has been

refused information about what was being burned the day

of June 19, 2007.”  The record does not support this

assertion.  The respondents’ Health Service

Administrator, Dream Redic-Young, credibly testified

that she prepared a “First Report Of Injury” on July 2,

2007 following the claimant’s uncorroborated history of

smoke inhalation.  Ms. Redic-Young also credibly

testified that there was “no documentation” of any

materials being burned on the respondents’ premises as

alleged by the claimant.  The record does not show that

the respondents refused any information requested by the
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claimant pertaining to the alleged inhalation incident.

An idiopathic injury is one whose cause is personal

in nature, or peculiar to the individual.  Kuhn v.

Majestic Hotel, 324 Ark. 21, 918 S.W.2d 158 (1996). 

Injuries due to an unexplained cause are different from

injuries where the cause is idiopathic.  ERC Contractor

Yard & Sales v. Robertson, 335 Ark. 63, 977 S.W.2d 212

(1998).  Where a claimant suffers an unexplained injury

at work, it is generally compensable.  Little Rock

Convention & Visitors Bur. v. Pack, 60 Ark. App. 82, 959

S.W.2d 415 (1997).  Because an idiopathic injury is not

related to employment, it is generally not compensable

unless conditions related to the employment contribute

to the risk.  Id.  Employment conditions can contribute

to the risk or aggravate the injury by, for example,

placing the employee in a position which increases the

dangerous effect of a fall, such as on a height, near

machinery or sharp corners, or in a moving vehicle.  Id.

In the present matter, the Full Commission finds

that the claimant sustained an idiopathic injury which

was not related to the claimant’s employment and which

was not compensable.  Dr. Atta examined the claimant on

July 5, 2007 and described “a generalized macular
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papular rash all over her body, which is reddened.” 

There is no probative evidence demonstrating that this

condition was causally related to inhaling smoke at

work.  Dr. Atta also reported, “Auscultation of the

patient’s chest revealed normal breath sounds without

any wheezing or rales.  Primary function testing

revealed normal spirometry.”  The evidence does not

demonstrate that the claimant sustained an injury to her

lungs in accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(Repl.

2012).  

A physician at UAMS Dermatology Clinic reported in

November 2007 that the claimant’s skin was “clear with

no evidence of hives.”  The physician assessed “Chronic

urticaria.”  It was reported at Pinnacle Physicians

Group in February 2008 that there was “No acute

pulmonary disease.”  Dr. Owens reported in May 2008 that

there was “no definite acute cardiopulmonary process.” 

Dr. Tilley’s impression in July 2008 was “Early

interstitial lung disease with no acute pulmonary

disease.”  There is no probative evidence demonstrating

that Dr. Tilley’s impression of “early interstitial lung

disease” was causally related to alleged inhalation of

smoke on June 19, 2007.  
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A UAMS physician diagnosed “chronic idiopathic

urticaria” in September 2008.  Dr. John reported in

October 2008 that there was “no significant lung disease

present.”  Dr. John also reported that there was “no

abnormal structural problem with her lungs.”  The

diagnosis at UAMS Dermatology Clinic in April 2009

continued to be “chronic idiopathic urticaria.”  Dr.

Tilley opined in approximately August 2009 that the

treatment he was providing through Pinnacle Physicians

Group was causally related to the alleged accident of

June 19, 2007.  Dr. Tilley informed the claimant’s

attorney in November 2017, “I believe that her current

dermatological and pulmonary complaints are directly

related to exposure suffered at work on or about

June 19, 2007.

The Commission has the duty of weighing medical

evidence and, if the evidence is conflicting, its

resolution is a question of fact for the Commission. 

Green Bay Packaging v. Bartlett, 67 Ark. App. 332, 999

S.W.2d 695 (1999).  It is within the Commission’s

province to weigh all of the medical evidence and to

determine what is most credible.  Minnesota Mining &

Mfg. v. Baker, 337 Ark. 94, 989 S.W.2d 151 (1999).
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The Full Commission finds in the present matter

that the opinions of Dr. Hewitt and Dr. Rector are

corroborated by the record and are entitled to more

evidentiary weight than the opinion of Dr. Tilley.  Dr.

Hewitt opined in October 2009, “it is my opinion that a

causal relationship between her reported exposure and

current symptoms cannot be supported....Her skin

condition is consistent with idiopathic chronic

urticaria and is not related to the reported exposure.” 

Dr. Hewitt also stated, “Her initial respiratory

evaluation 2-3 weeks after the incident showed a normal

PFT and was not consistent with any type of lung

injury.”  Dr. Hewitt stated, “The most likely

explanation for her skin condition is idiopathic chronic

urticaria.”  In addition, Dr. Rector opined in November

2017, “It is very difficult to believe that this brief

exposure caused an inhalation injury or a chronic skin

problem (which has been diagnosed as chronic urticaria),

much less disability of more than ten years duration. 

She had a thorough pulmonary evaluation.  The only

abnormality found was a restrictive pattern on pulmonary

function testing.  This means her vital capacity was

less than normal but there was no evidence of
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obstruction which is the abnormality seen in asthma or

COPD....In summary, based on my forty plus years of

practice of internal medicine and pulmonary disease, it

seems unlikely within a reasonable degree of medical

certainty that the brief random, casual smoke exposure

has any relation to her chronic medical problems.”  

The Full Commission finds in the present matter

that the claimant did not prove she sustained a

compensable injury in accordance with Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-102(4)(A)(i)(Repl. 2012).  The claimant did not

prove she sustained an accidental injury causing

internal or external physical harm to the body.  The

claimant did not prove she sustained an injury which

arose out of and in the course of employment, required

medical services, or resulted in disability.  The

claimant suffers from an idiopathic condition, viz.,

urticaria, which is not related to her employment.  The

evidence does not demonstrate that employment conditions

contributed to the risk or aggravated the idiopathic

condition.  There is also no probative evidence

demonstrating that the claimant sustained a compensable

pulmonary or lung injury in accordance with Ark. Code

Ann. §11-9-102(4)(A)(i)(Repl. 2012).
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The Full Commission therefore affirms the

administrative law judge’s finding that the claimant did

not prove she sustained a compensable injury, and this

claim is respectfully denied and dismissed.  

IT IS SO ORDERED.         

SCOTTY DALE DOUTHIT, Chairman

CHRISTOPHER L. PALMER, Commissioner

Commissioner Hood dissents.

DISSENTING OPINION

After my de novo review of the record in this

claim, I dissent from the majority opinion, finding that

the claimant did not prove she sustained a compensable

injury.

For the claimant to establish a compensable

injury as a result of a specific incident, the following

requirements of Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(A)(i)(Repl.

2002), must be established: (1) proof by a preponderance

of the evidence of an injury arising out of and in the

course of employment; (2) proof by a preponderance of

the evidence that the injury caused internal or external
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physical harm to the body which required medical

services or resulted in disability or death; (3) medical

evidence supported by objective findings, as defined in

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102 (4)(D), establishing the

injury; and (4) proof by a preponderance of the evidence

that the injury was caused by a specific incident and is

identifiable by time and place of occurrence.  Mikel v.

Engineered Specialty Plastics, 56 Ark. App. 126, 938

S.W.2d 876 (1997). 

The majority found that the claimant’s injury

was an idiopathic injury.  An idiopathic injury is one

whose cause is personal in nature, or peculiar to the

individual.  See Kuhn v. Majestic Hotel, 324 Ark. 21,

918 S.W.2d 158 (1996).  Injuries sustained due to an

unexplained cause are different from injuries where the

cause is idiopathic.  ERC Contractor Yard & Sales v.

Robertson, 335 Ark. 63, 977 S.W.2d 212 (1998).  Where a

claimant suffers an unexplained injury at work, it is

generally compensable.  Little Rock Convention &

Visitors Bur., 60 Ark. App. 82, 959 S.W.2d 415 (1997).

Because an idiopathic injury is not related to

employment, it is generally not compensable unless

conditions related to the employment contribute to the
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risk of injury or aggravated the injury. Id. See also

Crawford v. Single Source Transp., 87 Ark. App. 216, 189

S.W.3d 507 (2004).

There was no evidence presented in this case

that anything in the claimant’s medical history caused

the claimant’s urticaria and breathing problems.  In

fact, in response to a letter from the claimant’s

attorney, Dr. Tilley, the claimant’s primary care

physician, penned a letter indicating, “I do not believe

[the claimant] had any of the dermatological or

pulmonary complaints prior to June 19, 2007.  Within a

reasonable degree of medical certainty, more likely than

not, I believe that her current dermatological and

pulmonary complaints are directly related to exposure

suffered at work on or about June 19, 2007.”  Thus, I

find that the claimant’s injury was not idiopathic in

nature.

I am not unmindful of the fact that Drs. Nancy

Rector and David Hewitt opined that the smoke exposure

on June 19, 2007 was not related to the claimant’s

medical problems.  However, I note that neither Dr.

Rector nor Dr. Hewitt actually examined the claimant. 

Drs. Rector and Hewitt were hired by the respondents to
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review the claimant’s medical records and provide

opinions.  When medical opinions conflict, the

Commission may resolve the conflict based on the record

as a whole and reach the result consistent with reason,

justice and common sense.  Barksdale Lumber v. McAnally,

262 Ark. 379, 557 S.W.2d 868 (1977).  A physician’s

special qualifications and whether a physician rendering

an opinion ever actually examined the claimant are

factors to consider in determining weight and

credibility.  Id.  I assess more weight to the opinion

of the claimant’s primary care physician who had treated

the claimant for several years prior to the workplace

incident and continues to provide the claimant’s medical

treatment.

The claimant satisfied her burden of proving

that she suffered a compensable injury as a result of an

inhalation incident on June 19, 2007.  This injury was

supported by objective medical findings in the form of

skin hives.  Additionally, the injury was sustained

while the claimant was performing employment services. 

The claimant testified that she inhaled smoke while she

was passing out medication to inmates. 

The majority found that the claimant was not a
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credible witness.  I disagree with this assessment.  The

claimant gave credible testimony as to when and how the

workplace incident occurred.  The claimant’s testimony

is corroborated by the fact that on June 19, 2007 she

developed hives (which she showed to two of her co-

workers) and the fact that she sought treatment on that

same day.  

Therefore, I find that the claimant proved by

a preponderance of the evidence that she sustained a

compensable injury and is entitled to workers’

compensation benefits in the form of medical treatment. 

For the foregoing reasons, I must dissent from

the majority opinion.

PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner


